
RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 29 JULY 2010 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Boaden, Bowditch, S Bowman (as substitute for Councillor Layden), Craig, Hendry and Watson

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Clarke – Chair of Community Overview & Scrutiny Panel

Councillor Mrs Rutherford – Chair of Environment & Economy Overview & Scrutiny Panel


Councillor Mrs Vasey – Representative of Environment & Economy Overview & Scrutiny Panel

ROSP.62/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Layden and J Mallinson
ROSP.63/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest submitted at this meeting.
ROSP.64/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED –That the minutes of the meeting held on 17 June 2010 be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman

ROSP.65/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
ROSP.66/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Overview and Scrutiny Officer (Mrs Edwards) presented report OS.18/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Also included was the latest version of the work programme and details of Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel.

Mrs Edwards reported that:

· The Development Session had taken place on 26 July and an updated work programme had been circulated to Members.  Members had agreed to set up a Task and Finish Group to look at the Capital Programme Review.  Councillors Allison, Craig and Hendry were appointed to the Task Group.  An invitation to join the Task Group would be extended to other Members.
· The Scrutiny Chairs Group had suspended the establishment of a Task and Finish Group to look at the number of Scrutiny Panels as the Government had announced that option to return to the Committee would be included in the Locality Bill that would be presented towards the end of they year.
· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 August 2010 to 30 November 2010 had been published on 16 July 2010. 

RESOLVED – That the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

ROSP.67/10
USE OF CONSULTANTS TASK AND FINISH GROUP
The Chair of the Use of Consultants Task and Finish Group submitted report OS.17/10 which updated the Panel on the current position regarding the Use of Consultants Task and Finish Group.
The Panel were reminded that the Task and Finish Group was commissioned by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel in October 2009 to undertake a review on the Council’s Use of Consultants.
The Group had been made up of Councillors Allison, Hendry and Layden.  Their report had been approved for referral to the Executive and they had considered it in July 2010.  The Group had concerns about the expenditure by Carlisle Renaissance on consultants and so began a second part of the review specifically on expenditure relating to Carlisle Renaissance.

The Group had wished to further investigate the expenditure relating specifically to Caldew Riverside, City Centre Transformational sites and the Carlisle Orbital Relief Road.

With regard to the Carlisle Renaissance element, events had since overtaken the work of the Group as the Carlisle Renaissance Board had been disbanded on 26 June 2010 and the Executive had agreed in principal that Carlisle Renaissance staff would be transferred back to the City Council.  The Group therefore decided that it was not timely to continue with the scrutiny at this time and wished to postpone the work until the staff were transferred.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:
Paragraphs 1.7 and 1.8 of the report summarised the current situation of the Task and Finish Group.  Councillor Hendry advised that the Task Group would recommence their work once staff had been transferred back to the City Council.
RESOLVED – That the Panel approve the proposal of the Task Group to temporarily suspend their scrutiny review.
ROSP.68/10
ARRANGEMENTS REGARDING REPRESENTATIVES FROM OTHER OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANELS
A Member asked for clarification regarding the attendance of Members from other Overview and Scrutiny Panels at the Resources Panel meeting.  The Scrutiny Officer explained that it had been agreed at the last meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group that two representatives from each of the other Scrutiny Panels would be invited to attend the meeting to take part in the scrutiny of the MTFP and associated reports.  It was expected that those Members would ask questions relating to the remit of their Panel and also feed back relevant information.  
A Member was concerned that there was no member from the Executive attending to answer relevant questions.  Councillor Allison advised that Councillor J Mallinson had informed him that he would be unable to attend as he would be on holiday.  Members agreed that a substitute should have been asked to attend when such an important issue was being discussed.  

ROSP.69/10
DRAFT MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN (INCORPORATING THE CORPORATE CHARGING POLICY) 2011/12 TO 2015/16
The Executive had on 26 July 2010 considered the report (EX.119/10 refers) and decided:

1. That the report of the Assistant Director (Resources) (RD.27/10) on the draft Medium Term Financial Plan (Incorporating the Corporate Charging Policy) 2011/12 to 2015/16 be received

2. That the report be made available for consideration by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) stated that the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) was the starting point of the budget process for 2011/12 and reflected what had been done to date based on decisions made since February 2010.  Mr Mason highlighted the fact that the figures for the general fund reserves had gone down since last year but believed that the figure would recover by 2014.

The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) stated that the MTFP assumed that if transformation targets were met reserves would recover to last year’s levels.  He believed that the MTFP would show what savings could be made.

In considering the report Members raised the following comments and questions:
The Risk Assessment of the strategy showed 4 out of 7 risks were indicated as high, which he believed to be serious, and asked how the authority were addressing the high risks.
Dr Gooding explained that there were 2 dimensions to risk – impact and likelihood and that while the impact was high the likelihood was remote.  He believed those indications would be unlikely to change.

The template and text for the report seemed to be the same as in previous years with dates and figures amended.  Was that appropriate in the present economic climate?
Mr Mason advised that Officers may be able to amend the report in the following year but that the MTFP was set out in a template that had to include tables and that the Audit Commission monitored the Plan from that template.  Mr Mason stated that the commentary had been updated.

Members expressed concern that not all the commentary had been changed and requested that Officers have a fresh look at the report next year.
Mr Mason agreed that the template would be looked at in the following year to simplify it and make it more reader friendly.

The report referred to an increase in levels of Council Tax but Government announcements had advised that Council Tax would be frozen.  That would leave the Council in a vulnerable position if Government froze Council Tax and did not provide grants.  The Member accepted that Officers were awaiting additional information.  
The report also referred to pay costs, but the Government had stated that pay would be frozen and a new National Insurance regime introduced.  Those assumptions would leave the Council’s reserves vulnerable and Officers should be looking at the worst case scenarios.  
Mr Mason advised that the figures could not be amended in the report until all the issues had been considered and approved by Council and that the information was included in the commentary.  With regard to a pay freeze no details were available but it was believed that it related to civil servants and not necessarily the public sector.  The figures could not be updated until the full budget process had been completed.  
At the development session earlier in the week Councillor Mallinson had asked for suggestion for cuts.  It would be useful for that information to be drawn up and made available.  It was suggested that there should be a part 2 to the report to understand the changes and options for cuts.  The report would be presented to Council and given approval while the figures did not make sense.  
Mr Mason explained that the figures were not so doom laden as they appeared and that the Council would have a year to consider and discuss the way forward.

Is the prediction actually worse than the 5% indicated in the report?  An increase due to inflation would be expected and that income would be lost anyway.
Dr Gooding advised that the full situation would not be known until after the spending review was complete in October.

The reality would not be known until October and as the budget had to be set by February it would have to be finalised before the Christmas holidays.  Did Members need to revise the timetable of meetings as there was only one scheduled meeting between October and December?  

Dr Gooding believed that if the Government specified cuts of 25% over the term of their government and the Council had budgeted for 5% per year then £500,000 of revenue savings would have to be made.  Dr Gooding stated that it was unlikely that the budget resolution would specify areas for cuts.  

It was not sufficient to agree to cuts if Members did not know where the cuts would be coming from.  Cuts have to be made but the information would not be available until October to know where the savings could be made.  Time constraints were too short and more information was needed.  Members agreed that an additional meeting was required between the Government’s announcement in October and the budget meeting in December.
Would it be possible to have a list of statutory and non-statutory obligations for Members to consider when discussing budget issues?
Dr Gooding stated that that would not be a problem but Members should be careful if when considering cuts in discretionary services assumptions were made that statutory services were being delivered at their best and that the biggest spending factors were statutory.  

The cuts would have a huge effect on both statutory and discretionary services and that Officers need to plan for those cuts.
Mr Mason advised that the cuts would be made over a 4-5 year period and that Officers and Members had the next year to have those discussions.
Decisions made in the future would be influenced by the first decisions being made.  

With regard to Performance Review Members had requested financial information against performance in reports being presented to Panels.  The report stated that information would be available in the future but it had not been available for the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel the previous week.  The report was disappointing as much of the information was the same as in the previous year’s report.  
Officers and Members should be looking at the budget and working and planning in a different way to previous years.  The issue had been raised with Councillor J Mallinson who believed there was no reason to do things in a different way.  The Member believed that the hard issues needed to be looked at as early as possible as that was good business management and that Members would rather face the worst case scenario and look at ways to deal with it.  The Member also expressed his disappointment that there was no Executive Member at the meeting.  

At a meeting with Officers of County and City Councils to look at the City’s Strategic Community Plan it was stated that Carlisle Council’s Strategic Plan was in the process of being re-written.  It was also stated that Carlisle had the largest number of under 18’s than anywhere in the county.  How were they to be supported?  And would it be possible to have demographics included in the report?  A Member Support Officer had been tasked with getting demographic information from the County Council but it had not been received in time for the meeting.
Dr Gooding explained that the MTFP identified resources while the budget resolution showed the distribution of those resources.  That issue could be discussed as part of the budget resolution.

Mr Mason advised that an increase in population would not necessarily lead to an increase in revenue from Council Tax.  
With regard to parking there was a 15% decrease in predicted income, based on development at Caldew Riverside, which would close the car park.  As the development was not going ahead the figures should have been revised accordingly, since the figure was equivalent to 3 percentage units of Council Tax.  
Mr Mason explained that Officers could not change one set of figures without changing all of them.  The information regarding parking would be updated for the following year to take the situation at Caldew Riverside into account.  He advised that the figures in the MTFP could only be changed by a resolution being passed at a meeting of full Council.

Was the administration of Concessionary Fares to be transferred to the County Council and what would be the effect of such a move?
Mr Mason advised that a consultation document had been received which proposed that the administration of Concessionary Fares be transferred to the County Council.  Information would be included in future Budget reports 

RESOLVED – 1.) Members were dissatisfied that there was no Member of the Executive at the meeting
2.) Given the current circumstances, Members were concerned that the same commentary had been used in the report as previous MTFP reports.  Members of the Panel would have preferred the report to be modelled on the potential difficulties and more realistic scenarios to give possibilities for solutions and request that that information is available in future years.  
3.) That a special meeting of Resources O&S Panel to be arranged following the spending review announcement.  Representatives of Community and Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panels would be invited.

ROSP.70/10
CHANGE TO THE AGENDA
Members agreed to take item A.5 before item A.4 to facilitate Officer commitments.
ROSP.71/10
DRAFT ASSET MANAGEMENT PLAN
The Executive had on 26 July 2010 considered the report (EX.121/10 refers) and decided:

1.) That the Executive noted the position as set out in Report RD.28/10

2.) That the Executive approved the update to the draft Asset Management Plan and made it available for consideration by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel, before coming back to the Executive and full Council in September 2010.

The Property Services Manager (Mr Simmons) presented Report RD.31/10 and advised that it was an interim report and that a fuller report would be presented later in the year to encompass the effects of transformation and the next phase of the asset review and portfolio review.  Some performance indicator information was still to be collated and that would also be included.  

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and questions:

Was the increase in capital value due to an increased valuation of the land at Morton?
Mr Simmons confirmed that was the case.
Were properties and land purchased at Durranhill through funding from the NWDA included in the asset register and were there any caveats to their disposal?
Mr Simmons advised that the Council was already the freeholder at Durranhill, the acquisitions were leasehold properties bought with a funding agreement  through the NWDA.  Some money would have to be repaid if the assets were subsequently disposed of.  
Would the Council consider the sale of the land at Morton while the market was so low?  And would money be borrowed to fund the Sands development?
Mr Simmons confirmed that it would be up to full Council to decide whether to sell the land at Morton.  However while the site was being looked at as the site of a potential superstore, current market conditions would not necessarily impact on the sale price due to the intense competition within food retailing operators.  Dr Gooding added that the decision to borrow would be a decision made by Members.  
With regard to Kingmoor some members of the private sector were moving ahead with developments at Kingmoor possibly at the expense of the City Council.
Mr Simmons did not believe there were many in the private sector that would do so at present.  

The full details of the Council’s assets were not included in the Asset Management Plan and Members would prefer to see a list of sites that were to be sold on included in the Asset Management Plan.
Mr Simmons advised that any disposal of Council land or property was discussed by the Executive and approved at full Council.  

The Report talked about “obsolete” assets.  If those assets were identified as obsolete why was the Council holding on to them?  And had any been disposed of in the current year?
Mr Simmons believed many assets had been bought several years ago and that there would have been a purpose to the purchase at that time.  The disposal of assets was one of the key jobs of the portfolio and asset review.  Mr Simmons confirmed that no assets had been sold during the current year.

Members agreed that it would be useful to have access to the Asset Register.  The Report stated that 75% of non-operational assets were in a poor condition and the Member asked which assets they were and which were performing well.  
Mr Simmons agreed that a copy of the Asset Register would be made available to Members.  Officers would look at placing a copy on the intranet.
The Surplus Property Strategy showed a decrease of annual capital receipts between 2010/11 and 2015/16.  If no assets had been sold how would those targets be attained?  Members believed they should be kept aware of what assets were being bought and sold.  
Dr Gooding informed that every disposal was as a result of a decision made by the Executive that could be called-in if Members disagreed with the decision.

Mr Simmons advised that an analysis of assets had been done and those that were being considered for disposal would not be affected by the recent economic situation.  

If £1.2m of assets were to be sold the list of those assets should be made available to the Resources O&S Panel.  It would be easier for Members to discuss changes to the assets before a final decision was made rather than wait to call-in a decision that had already been made.
Dr Gooding stated that while it was important to keep Members informed Officers did not want potential sales to stall while the situation was being discussed.  If it was a significant asset a mechanism would need to be built into discussions to include Ward Members.  Mr Simmons advised that details would be informed just before the point of sale to maintain confidentiality but it was a decision of the Executive when to notify Members.
In response, a member pointed out that the reporting structure diagram within the report showed a direct reporting line between the Panel and the Executive and that structure needed to be used in matters of asset disposal.  
RESOLVED – 1.) That a copy of the Asset Register to be made available to members in the most appropriate way
2.) Officers to develop a mechanism into the process of disposal of assets to inform Members without compromising the process

ROSP.72/10
DRAFT CAPITAL STRATEGY 2011/12 TO 2015/16
The Executive had on 26 July 2010 considered the report (EX.120/10 refers) and decided:

1.) That the Report of the Assistant Director (Resources) (RD.26/10) regarding the Draft Capital Strategy 2011/12 to 2015/16 be received

2.) That the Draft Capital Strategy be made available for consideration by the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel.

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) advised that Officers would be looking at profiling issues over the next couple of months.  Officers were expecting an announcement in October/November regarding grants from NWDA in time for the budget discussions.  
In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and questions:
Who sat on the Tullie House working group mentioned in the report?  
The Assistant Director (Governance) (Mr Lambert) advised that he sat on the group with Ms Wade, Manager of Tullie House, Mr Cook, Shadow Chair, and representatives from the Resources Directorate, Property Services and the Portfolio Holder, Councillor Ellis.  Others could be co-opted if necessary.

Why has Caldew Riverside not been included in the list of Future Forecasts?
Mr Mason was not sure Caldew Riverside was included in the last Capital Strategy but agreed to look into the issue and report back to the Panel.  The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) advised since the University of Cumbria had withdrawn from the project there was no alternative scheme currently being considered.  

Was there any process for prioritising projects once the feasibility study had been completed?  And what were the timescales for the study?
Dr Gooding advised that those decisions would be taken by the Project Development Group who would produce a business case to be presented to Members.

What was the arrangement regarding capital receipts from Raffles?
The Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) advised Members that the Council receives a percentage of receipts but had not received anything in the previous year.

RESOLVED – 1.) That the report be noted.
ROSP.73/10
REVENUE BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING 


REPORT: APRIL TO JUNE 2010
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) presented report RD.29/10 which provided an overview of the Council’s overall budgetary position for the period April to June 2010 for revenue schemes. 
Mr Mason explained that the report included details of balance sheet management issues, high risk budgets, performance management, and progress against the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) efficiency statement.

He added that although it was difficult to forecast the outturn position this early in the year, the information contained within section 4 of the report pointed to a position of underspend at the year end.  It should be possible to contain any future overspends within that underspend, and within the overall budget provision.  At the end of June there was a deficit of approximately £151,000 against the income target for fees and charges.  Unfortunately the position was likely to be even more difficult in future years, and assumptions on income generation and other budget pressures would be considered as part of the 2011/12 budget process.
Senior Management Team members were reviewing and providing comments on the status of the significant variances within each directorate.  Members were advised that although expenditure profiles were now analysed in the new directorates further work was required on revising the recharging of the costs of management and support.  That would be carried out once the transformation process was complete.  
Mr Mason advised Members that there was concern about the number of empty shops within The Lanes as the Council receive a portion of the rent.  There was also concern around energy costs as the deals made with energy companies in the past to keep costs down were now coming to an end.  However, Officers were confident that savings would be made, that transformation savings were being delivered ahead of time and that some income streams were above target.  There was a concern around CCTV as there was no income to fund the facility .
Mr Mason further advised that there was some concern about the overspend at the year end but that resources would be alright for the current year.  

The CCTV system had just been reviewed and a Member was impressed with the technology but not with the lack of funding from those using the facility.  
Would targets be met for transformation savings?
Mr Mason informed Members that the situation would become more difficult in the future but 15 months into the project figures were ahead of target.  Reports issued every 3 months would show the progress but he was confident that the figures were as expected at the present time.

With regard to the Balance Sheet Management Mr Mason and the Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) made the decisions with Mr Tickner being the lead officer.  Outside assistance was also available from Sector but Mr Mason was confident that Treasury Management was secure.  

Mr Mason advised that the number of debtors increases then falls throughout the year but the Council was doing well at recovering debt.

Rent income would be down in The Lanes due to the recession and if there were voids would the income decrease further?
Mr Tickner advised that the management of The Lanes were offering discounts to encourage retailers to take up properties.  Therefore the percentage of rent to the City Council would be lower.

Do Officers have the opportunity to review the situation regarding CCTV within the strategic document?
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) advised that the matter would be dealt with as part of the review to be carried out by the Assistant Director (Local Environment) (Ms Culleton).  Information would then be passed to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel for discussion.

RESOLVED – 1.) That the report be noted.
ROSP.74/10
CAPITAL BUDGET OVERVIEW AND MONITORING 


REPORT: APRIL TO JUNE 2010
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) presented report RD.30/10 which provided an overview of the Council’s budgetary position on the capital programme for the period April to June 2010. 
Mr Mason reported that as well as monitoring the progress of the schemes within the capital programme, the report included details of the capital resources available to the authority, how the 2010/11 programme was financed, and information regarding balance sheet management.

Members’ attention was drawn to the budgetary position as at June 2010 which showed an underspend of £184,808.  A full review of the capital programme over the life of the MTFP was to be undertaken over the next couple of months to identify accurate project profiles and potential savings that could be made.  
Senior Management Team Members were reviewing and updating the comments on the status of individual capital schemes within each directorate.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

Does the NWDA Grant still exist?
Mr Mason advised that the NWDA would operate until the end of the financial year and that any funding that had been agreed before January 2010 would be received.  Any after that date would be reviewed.

RESOLVED – 1.) That the report be noted.
ROSP.75/10
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT
The Policy and Performance Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) presented the year to date performance of the City Council for the period April 2010 (report PPP.32/10) for the service areas covered by the Panel.

Mr O’Keeffe explained that the report highlighted the areas for further development over the coming months as the authority continued its transition away from National Indicators to a more holistic approach to performance.
He explained that the sickness absence levels in the authority continued to the pattern of performance within the target set.  The improvements made last year showed an early indication of being maintained.  The Senior Management Team recognised that the next major improvement in sickness absence would come from developing new ways of addressing the short term absences typically less than 4 days.  Any approach would be linked to the underlying cause of short term sickness absence and would look at trigger points and tightening up the system.
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

When was the Sickness Absence Policy last reviewed and how old is it?

Mr O’Keeffe informed Members that the Policy had been reviewed within the last 3 years but had not been reviewed last year as it was felt to be fit for purpose
What were the trigger points for short term absence?
Mr O’Keeffe advised that 4 absences in a 12 months period was the trigger point.  That absence could be anything from ½ day up to 28 days.  Managers were able to log onto Trent to monitor absence and the causes of absence.  

When were return to work interviews carried out?
Mr O’Keeffe confirmed that managers carried out return to work interviews after every absence regardless of length of absence.  

The Target set for sickness absence was 9.32 days per year per full time equivalent and to date that figure was 0.67.  Officers currently benchmarked against the North West but were looking at other groups to benchmark against.  
Members asked whether the Authority was considering introducing exit interviews.
The Organisational Development Manager (Ms Titley) advised Members that Officers were looking at re-instating exit interviews.
Mr O’Keeffe outlined the way performance was dealt with and in particular the scorecard approach.  

Mr O’Keeffe informed Member that the Staff Survey had not been carried out last year but would be done later in the year.

How many grievances had there been in the past year and how had they been dealt with?
Mr O’Keeffe explained that he did not know the figure but the future work would identify that information.  Grievances were recorded by personnel and Officers would like information recorded as part of the performance figures.  Officers would be working with Personnel to gather that information and share it with Scrutiny Panels.

There are 81 members of staff with no qualifications.  Have they been contacted by Officers?

Ms Titley informed Members that in March 2007 there were 126 members of staff without a level 2 qualification (equivalent to 5 A* to C grade GCSEs) 

and 91 with no qualifications.  In May of this year there were 102 without a level 2 qualification and 76 with no qualifications.  Officers were aware of who those members of staff were and had introduced literacy and numeracy programmes along with the National Vocational Qualifications (NVQ) in the workplace.  The City Council still had a number of posts that did not require any qualifications but all staff were encouraged to take part in learning and development.  Ms Titley stated that it was included in the General Conditions of Service document that employees without a level 2 qualification would be expected to engage in learning to enhance their qualifications although retaining their post would not depend upon them achieving qualifications.  The number of staff without a level 2 qualification would reduce in the current year as in September about 75 operational staff in Waste Services and Area Maintenance would start level 2 NVQs.  

The report referred to a workshop.  Was that the same workshop that was to be arranged for Members of Environment and Economy Scrutiny Panel to look at Performance Indicators?
Mr O’Keeffe advised Members that the workshop would look at the direction performance measures would take.  It would be discussed at SMT and Officers were already building a scorecard within the Covalent system.  The workshop would initially be for all Members of the Council to look at  Performance Indicators then engage with Scrutiny Panels individually.  No date had been set for the workshop although Mr O’Keeffe was meeting with the Portfolio Holder, Councillor Ellis, next week and it would discussed then.
RESOLVED – 1.) That the report be noted
2.) That a workshop be arranged for all Members to look at performance indicators.

ROSP.76/10
CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) provided an update on risk management arrangements (report CE.20/10)
Dr Gooding reported that following the restructure of the Senior Management Team (SMT) and introduction of new Corporate priorities, a workshop was held to renew the Corporate Risk Register to reflect the new priorities and the Corporate Plan.

SMT and the Corporate Risk Management Group considered the issues and risks in delivering the Corporate Plan.  A risk management advisor from Marsh Ltd was also present at the workshop to provide expert advice.

The corporate risks associated with delivering the Corporate Plan had been identified and assessed.  The current impact and likelihood of the risks had been scored according to criteria within the Council’s Risk Management policy.  The Action Status/Control Strategies shown were the risk management strategies that were being adopted to reduce the impact and likelihood of the risks.

Reports would be produced quarterly and presented to Members for scrutiny.  Dr Gooding agreed to bring the newest version of the descriptors to the next meeting of the Panel.  The Panel would be asked to monitor the risks, identify new risks and comment on the risk register.  
In considering the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

How would Officers deal with the risks around housing?
Dr Gooding assured Members that SMT had discussed the risks associated with housing as they believed it was the key to so much of the economic development of the City.  The Council had a good Housing Strategy and that was linked to the Economic Development Strategy.  
There was a dilemma within the Local Plan as originally the number of affordable housing was set at 450 and then increased to 600.  In reality only around 200 houses had been built.  How would the Council cope with homelessness as a result of housing shortage?
Dr Gooding informed that SMT had discussed the issue and agreed that the type and mix of housing provided the right mix of accommodation and they had a clear direction of how they would want the City to be.  There was a need for quality housing for the high skill, high value end of the market as well as affordable housing.
Would there be an additional column in future reports to show progress?
In future the report would show dates and deadlines, the direction of travel and justification for the decisions.

The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) stated that the Corporate Risk Register would also be used to inform the Medium Term Financial Plan.  
RESOLVED – 1.) Members welcomed the way the report was presented
2.) Members also welcomed that the Corporate Risk Register was supported by a strategic approach and action plan.
(The meeting ended at 1.00pm)

